Dear Sir,

The Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974 (HSW) The Construction (Health, Safety and Welfare) Regulations 1996 (CHSW) The Construction (Design and Management) Regulations 1994 (CDM)

Access to (or Provided By) Scaffold Platforms

I have decided to send this letter (by e-mail) because I am continuing to see instances of unsafe ladder access on chemical plants around Teesside.

Access to scaffold platforms has to be considered in the planning stages of a project.  Often it will be possible to use existing staircases to gain access to a scaffold and in larger projects powered passenger hoists may be the best and safest option.  For all other instances the starting point for consideration should be purpose made staircase systems that can be adapted to all scaffold types.

Where such access solutions are not reasonable practicable then ladders will have to be used, and where they are used the current practice of having an external ladder with a single guardrail to 'duck under' as one gets on and off the ladder is not acceptable. (Neither is having a toeboard at the access point.) Scaffolders using their trade body's guidance SG4 (National Access and Scaffolding Confederation NASC) will use short internal ladders to climb from one fully boarded bay to another while erecting the scaffold.  These bays should also be left boarded and the whole lift protected by a single guardrail for the dismantling sequence.  This means that only toe-bards and second guardrails need to be added to provide safe access to the working platforms.

The access point and the general working area on any working platform should be separated if there is a risk of persons approaching the ladder opening by mistake.  This could be done with a sprung loaded gate or preventing accidental approach by staggered short handrails (but not by ducking under a continuous handrail).

If external ladder access has to be used there must not be a handrail to get under in the process of getting on or off the ladder.  The landing area should be separated from the working area as above, or where this is not reasonably practicable, a gate can be used with the opening in the best suited position.  It would also be appropriate to have a handrail around the ladder to give an additional handhold.

In conclusion there are many ways safe access can be gained, including using a ladder where this is the only reasonably practicable solution.

Inspectors carrying out visits to your sites may ask what consideration has been given to alternative access (including what the cost of alternatives would be) and will not allow the practice of having to duck under a handrail to get on and off a ladder to continue.  Prohibition or Improvement Notices may be considered if the situation warrants such intervention.

I have raised this issue with the NASC at a national level, however I understand that the NASC do not endorse this particular practice and say it is a client-led requirement.

Please pass this letter to your scaffold providers.

Yours faithfully,

Bruno Porter

HM Inspector of Health and Safety

construction.newcastle.area19@hse.gsi.gov.uk

Tel. 0191 202 6250

Arden House, Regent Centre

Gosforth, Newcastle-upon-Tyne

NE3 3JN

Steve C.Hatcher

Safety & Training Coordinator

Borden Chemical UK Ltd

Tel 0845 - 310 - 9037

Fax 0845 - 310 - 9042

'e' mail - hatchersc@bordenchem.com

